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Agenda for the 2025 
Vestry Meeting Sunday 18 
May. 
 
1. Minutes of the Vestry Meeting 2024 
2. Churchwardens Report including the 

Annual Report on the Terrier and 
Inventory 

3. Election of Churchwardens 

 Agenda for the Annual 
Parochial Church Meeting 
2025 
 
1. Apologies for Absence 
2. Minutes of the APCM 2024 
3. Reports of the PCC 

3.1. Electoral Roll 
3.2. Proceedings of the PCC 
3.3. PCC membership 
3.4. Treasurer’s Report and Accounts 
3.5. Deanery Synod Report 

4. Group Reports 
5. Elections 

5.1. Elections to the PCC 
5.2. Appointment of Sidespeople 

6. Appointment of the Independent 
Examiner 

7. Vicar’s Report 
 
 

Agenda for the first 
Parochial Church Council 
Meeting 2025/2026 
In the Vestry 
 
1. Elections 

1.1. Lay Vice-Chair 
1.2. Treasurer 
1.3. Secretary 

2. Any Other relevant Business 
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Minutes of Vestry Meeting 
and APCM 2024 
 
1. Minutes of the 2024 Vestry 

Meeting and Annual Parochial Church 
Meeting  
Held on Sunday 28th April 2024 at 
3.00pm in Church 
 
Introduction  
14 members were present. Apologies were 
received from Bob and Robina Lawson  
The Annual Report for 2023 had been 
circulated beforehand. The Rev’d Vernon 
Cuthbert chaired the meeting. 
 
Vestry Meeting 
1) The Minutes of the Vestry Meeting 
(Annual Report p4) were accepted as an 
accurate record. There were no questions 
or comments. 
2) The Churchwardens’ report (Annual 
Report pp 8-9) was received. There were 
no questions. The Churchwardens 
confirmed that the terrier had been 
checked, although this was not noted in 
the report.  Jenny Grant and Beverley 
George were thanked for their hard work 
during the year. The PCC expressed their 
thanks to Jenny for her five years of 
service as churchwarden. Jenny is not 
standing for re-election as she is moving 
away from the area.  
3) Beverley George was elected as 
Churchwarden for the 2024-2025 year. 
There was no volunteer as second 
churchwarden therefore the PCC will need 
to look for an additional churchwarden as 
the year goes on. 
 
This concluded the Vestry Meeting 
 
Annual Parochial Church Meeting 
1. Apologies for Absence  
Bob and Robina Lawson  
2. The minutes of the 2023 APCM 
(Annual Report pp4-6) were accepted as 
an accurate record.  

3. The reports of the PCC for 2023 
were presented (pp 6-16). 
3.1. It was noted that the Electoral Roll 
had 70 members and we are one year 
away from full renewal of the Electoral 
Roll. (i.e. the electoral roll will be renewed 
at the 2025 APCM) 
3.2 Proceedings of the PCC (pp7-8) were 
presented 
3.3  PCC membership (p8) the PCC 
recalled with gratitude the service of Cathy 
Barnes who has sadly passed away: Jill 
Rowden, Marie Philpott, Linda Ross and 
Caroline Snaith were thanked for their 
service on completion of their 1-year terms 
of office as members of the PCC. Caroline 
joined PCC mid-year to fill a vacancy. It 
was noted that there was an error under 
this heading in the report viz. Linda Ross 
was elected until April 2024, not 2025 as 
stated.   
PCC members were reminded that DBS 
checks lasted three years, and that 
training must be renewed /updated in this 
period. 
 
3.4 The Treasurer’s Report and 
Accounts (pp 10-15) for 2023 were 
received. 
 
The Treasurer clarified for non-PCC 
members that this has been quite a tough 
year for the church financially.  Income 
from planned giving and hall letting is 
down on last year. Expenditure has 
increased on utility bills and more 
significantly on unforeseen repairs and 
maintenance. The deficit has been covered 
through drawing upon legacy funding, 
which now stands at £28,000  
  
Keith Higgin was thanked for his work as 
Treasurer, and the accounts were 
accepted. 
 
3.5 The Deanery Synod Report (p 9) 
was presented 
There were no questions 
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4 Group reports for 2023 were received 
(pp 17-22)  
There were no questions 
PCC thanked all those who are involved in 
Support activities for their service.  
 
5.  2023 Elections 
5.1 Elections to the PCC  
Jill Rowden, Caroline Snaith, Linda Ross, 
Jenny Grant and Marie Philpott were 
elected to the PCC for 1 year.  Anne 
Hudson and Keith Higgin will attend PCC 
as Deanery Synod representatives.  
This leaves 4 vacancies to be carried 
forward. 
5.2 Appointment of Sides-people:  This 
was delegated to the churchwardens as 
previously.  
 
6. Appointment of the Independent 
Examiner 
 for 2024 will be Peter Calvert  
 
7. Vicar’s Report – Rev’d Cuthbert 
presented his report orally. There were no 
questions. 
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Report of the PCC  

for the year ended 31 December 2024 
 
Administrative information 
All Saints’ Church is situated in Cleadon 
Lane, Cleadon, Sunderland, SR6 7UU. It is 
part of the Church of England’s Diocese of 
Durham.  
The correspondence address is  
c/o All Saints’ Parish Hall,  
1 Sunderland Road,  
Cleadon,  
Sunderland  
SR6 7UR. 
 
Aims and Purposes 
The Parochial Church Council (PCC) has 
the responsibility of co-operating with the 
incumbent in promoting in the 
ecclesiastical parish the whole mission of 
the Church, pastoral, evangelistic, social 
and ecumenical. It has responsibilities for 
the maintenance of the Church building, 
the Parish Hall and the Old School Room. 
 
The PCC is committed to enabling as many 
people as possible to worship at our 
church and to become part of our parish 
community. Our services and worship put 
faith into practice through prayer and 
scripture, music and sacrament. In 
particular, we try to enable all people to 
live out their faith as part of our parish 
community through: 
• Worship and prayer; learning about the 
Gospel; and developing their knowledge 
and trust in Jesus. 
• Provision of pastoral care for people 
living in the parish. 
• Mission and outreach work. 
 
To facilitate this work it is important that 
we maintain the fabric of the All Saints 
Church and its associated buildings. 
 
Public Benefit 
Our worship is open to all regardless of 
faith or affiliation. The resources available 

to the PCC are used to further its aims and 
purposes. The PCC takes as wide an 
interpretation of the ‘whole mission of the 
Church’ as possible to enable community 
use of its buildings, whilst retaining the 
right to not allow use that is contrary to 
this mission. 
 
Structure, governance and 
management 
The PCC is a corporate body established 
by the Church of England. The PCC 
operates under the Parochial Church 
Council Powers Measure. The PCC is a 
registered charity No. 1132228 with the 
title “The Parochial Church Council of the 
Ecclesiastical Parish of All Saints Cleadon”. 
 
The method of appointment of PCC 
members is set out in the Church 
Representation Rules. All Church attendees 
are encouraged to register on the Electoral 
Roll and stand for election to the PCC. 
 
 
Objectives and Activities 

Electoral Roll 2025 

Over the last year there have been several 
names taken off the Electoral Roll for a 
variety of reasons. We have renewed the 
Electoral Roll for this APCM as we are 
required to do every 6th year. The roll now 
stands at 47 members. As new Electoral 
Roll has been compiled, please check with 
me to ensure your name is included. 

Robina Lawson 

Safeguarding 

There have not been any safeguarding 
referrals or any concerns raised this year. 
 
The Church of England Safeguarding Policy 
has been accepted by the PCC. 
 
The parish dashboard and safeguarding 
hub are now in use, and many thanks to 
Vernon for all his hard work inputting all of 
the data; in the long term this makes 
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things easier, short term it's created a lot 
of work! 
 
All members of PCC have enhanced DBS 
and these will be updated upon expiry and 
have or are in the process of completing 
their required level of training; Basic and 
Foundation level training for all PCC 
members, with other roles requiring higher 
levels of training. 
 
In keeping with Church of England 
guidance; other training has been offered 
to PCC members to complete if they are 
able to. 

Deborah Wood 

Attendance 

There were 25 communicants on Easter 
Day from 35 worshippers. On Christmas 
Eve and Christmas Day 243 people 
attended services of which 36 took 
communion. The Usual Sunday Attendance 
is 18 adults and 4 under the age of 16. 

Proceedings of the PCC 

The PCC continues to move forward with 
The Rainbow Way, All Saints strategic plan 
for 2030, and the joint Co-ordination group 
with members from All Saints and 
Whitburn Parish is proving to be very 
effective in bringing items of significance 
to PCC which are common to both 
parishes. We continue to seek out ways of 
working with our local schools and the 
community, and with our support of 
Key2Life foodbank. More details of specific 
activities can be found in the Rainbow Way 
report and the 2024 monitoring booklet.  
 
Numbers attending our Sunday and 
midweek services remain small but are 
stable and we have some families who 
come regularly now to Young Saints: it is 
lovely to see the children grow in 
confidence as they present what they have 
learned during the service. As always, 
there was high attendance at the 
Remembrance service in November and at 
the interactive Christmas Eve Carol service. 

The Lent course this year was based on 
“The Joy of the Gospel” and Rev’d Vernon 
led “Calling the Wounded earth Home” a 
bible study to action course on Thursday 
afternoons over the summer. PCC 
completed their course on the leadership 
role of the PCC in June.  
 
We still struggle to recruit volunteers to 
the PCC and began the year carrying three 
vacancies, (which increased to four 
following the APCM) and without a verger. 
All members of the PCC have enhanced 
DBS and there have been no concerns 
regarding safeguarding. The PCC is 
committed to working towards Net Zero 
and have appointed a Net Zero working 
group to take forward initiatives in this 
area.  
 
The Archdeacon’s inspection took place in 
July and PCC were delighted to receive a 
glowing report. PCC would like to thank 
Jenny and Bev for gathering the papers 
together, those who supported the data 
collection process and to the Gardening 
Team for their hard work in preparing the 
church grounds for his visit: the gardens 
looked lovely.  
 
The PCC discussed Prayers for Love & 
Faith and approved them for use within 
our regular worship. 
 
After much prayerful consideration the PCC 
decided to seek a tenant on a long-term 
lease for the Old School Room. Bradley 
Hall estate agents have been engaged to 
help us with this, and PCC are pleased to 
report that we have agreed to let the 
space to a local business as a café / 
cocktail and craft ale bar. We are now 
waiting on solicitors and the council to take 
the process forward. Our financial position 
remains fragile and the letting of the Old 
School Room will bring in much needed 
revenue.  
 
Ongoing maintenance of our buildings 
continues to be a drain on our resources in 
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terms of time, energy and money. 
However, following meetings with some of 
our user groups PCC invested in repairs 
and redecoration of the upper room, parish 
hall and administrator’s office, and 
replacement of the toilets. It was fifteen 
years since the hall was last painted and 
the upgrading has been very well received, 
making the community space more 
attractive and fit for purpose.  
 
The PCC were able to meet the reduced 
Parish Share pledge that we made for 
2024, and have been able to increase our 
pledge for the coming year by £6000 
taking the total pledge for 2025 to 
£30,000.  
 
The PCC recorded its thanks to Beverley 
our Churchwarden, and Shirley our 
Administrator, for their hard work, good 
humour and unwavering support.  

Marie Philpott (PCC Secretary) 

PCC Membership 

Vernon Cuthbert* Priest-in-charge 
Beverley George* Churchwarden  
Jenny Grant* Churchwarden to 28 Apr 

2024 
Keith Higgin* Deanery Synod to 30 Jun 

2026 
Anne Hudson* Deanery Synod to 30 Jun 

2026 
elected until APCM 2024  

Cathy Barnes (died 7 Jan 2024) 
elected until APCM 2025  

Jill Rowden 
Marie Philpott 
Caroline Snaith  
Linda Ross  
Jenny Grant (resigned 13 Dec 2024) 
Anne Hudson 

(* denotes an ex-officio member of the 
council by way of their post). 
 
The Standing Committee consists of the 
Priest-in-charge, the Churchwardens, and 
the Vice Chairman, Hon. Treasurer and 
Hon. Secretary of the PCC. It meets on an 

occasional basis when urgent business 
needs to be transacted by the PCC. 
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Appointment of Sidespeople 
As is the local custom appointments to 
Sidespeople was deferred to the 
Churchwardens. 

Churchwardens’ Report 

There has been a good and regular 
attendance at both Sunday midweek 
services this year, but sadly numbers are 
still low. Our number of regular attendees 
at Young Saints has remained steady and 
enthusiastic. 
 
During the year we have had 6 Funerals., 
4 Baptisms, 2 Weddings and one Marriage 
Blessing in church. Cleadon Primary School 
have also continued to attend for some 
special services. We have continued to 
welcome staff from the school to church 
on a regular termly basis, to enhance their 
knowledge of church life and Christianity 
and to further develop our close links and 
their teaching in school. 
 
We were also delighted to have Bishop 
Sarah in Church on 17th December to 
present the Growing Faith Foundation 
Partnership Award jointly to Cleadon 
Academy and All Saints Church recognising 
the exceptional partnership work between 
us: only the second such award in the 
Diocese. A great accolade to both the 
school and the church demonstrating our 
close relationship- which includes 
congregation members holding a bible 
study session every Thursday in school.  
 
Links between All Saints and Whitburn 
churches continue to strengthen ensuring 
that both churches run smoothly while we 
share one Vicar. 
 
Our Lent Course was based on a document 
issued by Pope Francis, The Joy of The 
Gospel. It was an encouragement to share 
our faith. 
 
We also held our first Family Pet Service 
on 20th October, sadly this was not as well 

attended as we hoped but our pets were 
impeccably behaved. 
 
In November church volunteers again put 
up beautiful and very effective poppy 
installations at the Village centre to 
commemorate Remembrance Sunday. 
Poppies were reused from the previous 
year; made by the school and many of the 
groups who use our hall including scouts 
and the Cleadon Craft Club. 
 
We also had a very successful and well 
attended Carols around the Tree in 
December, supported by JWBrass band. 
The collection at the end enabled us to 
donate £170 for our local foodbank. And 
our Family Carol Service on 24th 
December was the best yet; it was really 
wonderful to see so many people of all 
ages enjoying the fun service as a start to 
their Christmas celebrations. 
 
During the early part of the year the PCC 
made the sad decision to put the Old 
School Room up for a five year lease. This 
will ensure that Old School Room is used 
and still supports the community but will 
reduce our church financial outgoings and 
generate much needed income. 
 
We have continued to address ongoing 
issues emerging with our building estate 
over the year and also updated our toilets 
in the Parish hall as well as refurbishing 
our Upper Room. Grateful thanks to the 
congregation members who spent their 
spare time on these tasks (Marie Philpot 
and Ian Ross). 
 
I was re-elected as Church Warden at the 
APCM and would like to thank everyone for 
their ongoing support. 
 
I would also like to thanks all those 
members of the congregation who perform 
a lot of the invisible roles and tasks that 
enables our church to successfully operate. 
The tasks and people are too many to 
mention but include opening and locking 
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up each weekday, Readings at each 
service, laundering church linens, 
delivering donations to the food bank etc. 
etc.; it is not unnoticed – thank you all so 
much. 

Bev George 

Deanery Synod Report 

Jarrow Deanery consists of 17 parishes (22 
churches) spread across Hebburn, Jarrow, 
South Shields, the Boldons, Cleadon and 
Whitburn. The Deanery Synod is made up 
of all the clergy and elected lay 
representatives from each parish in the 
Deanery. Anne Hudson and Keith Higgin 
are the representatives for our parish. 
They report back to the PCC. 
 
The Synod only meets twice each year 
now, with the expectation that local 
clusters of churches will meet separately 
on at least two occasions during the year 
to form closer links and discuss matters of 
mutual interest. This arrangement has not 
been successful as few clusters actually 
meet. Our cluster includes Whitburn and 
the Boldons but has not met formally 
during 2024.  
 
At the Synod meeting in May, which was 
poorly attended, Gilliam Melvin was 
appointed as Lay Chair. Ali Bianchi, the 
Diocesan Transformation Officer for 
Church Growth and Resource Churches, 
was the first speaker. His role is to assist 
Deaneries and parishes in engaging with 
ideas to enable growth, especially with 
young children, families, young adults and 
lay leaders. 
 
The second speakers were Bethan Still, 
Diocesan Environmental Officer, and Clare 
Gibb, Creation Care Officer. They gave a 
joint presentation about the Diocesan Plan 
for aiming to achieve Net Zero Carbon 
Emissions by 2030, with ideas and 
suggestions about how this could be 
followed up in parishes. 
 

In November, again poorly attended, the 
speakers were Maddie Fisher, 
Development Worker, Community 
Together Durham and Claire and Janice, 
two members of her team. Their mission is 
challenging poverty. They shared some of 
the projects happening within their own 
churches to alleviate poverty, isolation, 
mental health issues and working with 
asylum seekers and refugees. They then 
outlined their own individual specialisms. 

Keith Higgin 

Treasurer’s Report and Accounts 

These appear on pages 11-16 following. 
Keith Higgin 

 
This annual report was adopted by the 
PCC on 23rd April 2025 and signed on their 
behalf by the Rev’d Vernon Cuthbert, PCC 
Chairman. 
 

 
 



 

 
 Page 11 

Financial Review 

In accordance with the Charities Act 2011 
and in particular the 5th Edition PCC 
Accountability, the Annual Accounts are 
presented adopting the Receipts and 
Payments basis. 
 
Total Receipts into Unrestricted Funds are 
up at £67,860 (2023 £64,422). 
 
Planned Giving has increased slightly at 
£27,583 (2023 £27,075 ) and we had the 
benefit of legacies totalling £5,250 (2023 
£1,000). Hall Lettings are up at £13,098 
(2023 £12,330). The other major changes 
in receipts are from social & fund-raising 
activities, Church Coffee at £3,552 (2023 
£4,740) and Wedding & Funeral fees 
£2,506 (2023 £1,377). Magazine income 
increased to £2,113 (2023 £1,183). 
 
Total Payments from Unrestricted Funds 
are similar at £73,950 (2022 £74,800). 
There have been some decreases in Utility 
bills. The main increase is in repairs to the 
church and halls £17,010 (2023 £13,660). 
We met our Parish Share pledge in full at 
£24,000. Whitburn Parish Church now 
make a contribution towards the salary of 
the Parish Administrator for work she 
carries out for them. 
 
The end result is an excess of payments 
over receipts, after transfers, of £6,071 on 
the General Account for the year. This 
deficit has been covered by transfer of 
funds from the General Fund Deposit 
account.  
 
The Friends Designated Account shows a 
surplus of £433. 
 
Acting as agent, we have raised and paid 
over the following amounts to these 
charities: 
Children’s Society  £586.12 
Christian Aid  £170.00 
Church Mission Society  £133.00 
Key2Life Foodbank  £169.56 
St Benedict’s Hospice  £150.00 

Reserves Policy 

It is PCC policy to endeavour to maintain a 
balance in Unrestricted and Designated 
accounts equivalent to 3 months 
payments, to cover cash flow and 
emergency situations that may arise. The 
balances available are presently well above 
this requirement. 

Investment Policy 

It is the PCC policy to invest any surplus 
fund balances with the CCLA Central Board 
of Finance Church of England Deposit 
account. 

Future Plans 

The PCC is forming a strategic plan 
incorporating proposals for refurbishing 
the Parish Hall and kitchen as well as 
continuing to carry out ongoing 
maintenance and repairs. 
 
The Old School Room has been advertised 
for let and one tenant has been selected 
who has sought permission for change of 
use before carrying out some changes and 
refurbishment, expecting to complete the 
lease and then open for business soon 
after Easter 2025. 
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Notes to the financial statements 

For the year ended 31st December 2024 
 
Accounting Policies 
The financial statements have been 
prepared in accordance with the Charities 
Act 2011 and the PCC Accountability 5th 
Edition. The Charities Act 2011 is a 
consolidation of previous Acts but did not 
introduce new legislation. The financial 
statements have been prepared on a 
receipts and payments basis and under the 
historical cost convention. The financial 
statements include all transactions, assets 
and liabilities for which the PCC is 
responsible in law. They do not include the 
accounts of church groups that owe their 
main affiliation to another body, nor those 
that are informal gatherings of church 
members. 
 
Funds 
Restricted Funds represent (a) income 
from trusts or endowments which may be 
expended only on those restricted objects 
provided in the terms of the trust or 
bequest, and (b) donations or grants 
received for a specific object or invited by 
the PCC for a specific object. The funds 
may only be expended on the specific 
object for which they were given. Any 
balance remaining unspent at the end of 
the year must be carried forward as a 
balance on that fund. The PCC does not 
usually invest separately for each fund. 
 

Designated Funds are funds earmarked by 
the PCC for specific purposes. In these 
accounts they represent the funds of the 
Friends of All Saints’ Church. 

Unrestricted Funds are general funds 
which can be used for PCC ordinary 
purposes. 
 
Incoming resources 
Planned Giving, collections and donations 
are recognised when received. Grants and 
legacies are accounted for when the PCC 

receives the amounts due. All other 
income is recognised when it is received. 
All incoming resources are accounted for 
gross. 
 
 
Resources expended 
Grants and donations are accounted for 
when paid over, or when awarded, if that 
award creates a binding or constructive 
obligation on the PCC. The Diocesan Parish 
Share is accounted for when due. Amounts 
received specifically for mission are dealt 
with as restricted funds. All other 
expenditure is generally recognised when 
it is incurred and is accounted for gross. 
 
Funds received and paid over as agent are 
excluded from these accounts, these being 
funds raised specifically for charities to 
which they are paid, or from occasional 
offices which are due to the Diocesan 
Board of Finance or organist. 
 
Assets Retained for Church Use 
Consecrated and benefice property is not 
included in the accounts in accordance 
with the Charities Act 2011. 
 
Movable church furnishings held by the 
vicar and churchwardens on special trust 
for the PCC and which require a faculty for 
disposal are inalienable property, listed in 
the church’s inventory, which can be 
inspected at any reasonable time. For 
anything acquired prior to 2000 there is 
insufficient cost information available and 
therefore such assets are not valued in the 
financial statements. Subsequently no 
individual item has cost more than £5,000 
so all such expenditure has been written 
off when incurred. 
 
Equipment used within the church 
premises is depreciated on a straight-line 
basis over four years. Individual items of 
equipment with a purchase price of £1,000 
or less are written off when the asset is 
acquired. 
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Independent Examiner’s Report to the PCC of All Saints’ Church, Cleadon. 
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Organisation Reports 
2024 

Children and Young 
People 
 

Non-Uniformed Children’s and 
Youth work 

ABC Toddlers@All Saints 

During the year the numbers have sadly 
reduced. This is probably due to parents 
returning to work and free early years 
child care provision being extended to 2 
year olds rather than what we provide. 
Those that come appear to enjoy the 
sessions and grow in confidence. 
 
At Easter we donated Easter eggs to the 
food bank.  
 
At our summer celebration we said 
goodbye to some of our toddlers as they 
prepared to move on to fulltime nursery 
and we also presented ‘Biscuit Janet’ 
(Janet Birchall) with flowers and a plant 
from the children to say thank you for all 
the biscuits, juice, coffee and tea she had 
made for us. As she was turning 80 in the 
Autumn we decided it was fair to let her 
retire, but we definitely miss her. 
 
We visited the church for our final toddlers 
before Christmas, using the chapter house 
to play and listen to the Christmas story 
before investigating under the tree for 
their Christmas books. 

Janet Cuthbert 

Young Saints 

During 2024 we have regularly had 5 to 7 
Young Saints and their parents attending 
worship. 
 
The children appear to enjoy being 
participants in worship and the young 
saints group. We have mainly used the 
Roots material this year. The children 

always enjoy reporting back what we’ve 
been learning to the rest of the 
congregation and it is a delight to observe 
them participating through music and 
dance during the final hymn. They 
particularly enjoy the clapping Gloria! Their 
thought provoking prayers on the prayer 
tree are worth reading! 
 
It has been encouraging that some of the 
parents stay in the main worship as well as 
joining the children in the chapter house. A 
big thanks to Claire for her practical help 
during sessions and for making sure we 
have a weekly photo record of what we 
have been up to - ensuring safeguarding is 
implemented. She has also taken the lead 
on a number of occasions through the year 
when I am unavailable.  
 
Bishop Paul said that if we had children in 
our midst we were doing something right. 
Long may this continue! 

Janet Cuthbert 

Cleadon Church of England Academy 

This year, the School and Church have 
worked closely on a range of projects to 
enhance links and engagement between 
the Church and the School. This has 
developed from regular half-termly 
meetings between the Church Warden, 
myself and Miss Paterson (RE lead in 
school). 
 
Each Thursday lunchtime, a group of 
parishioners have attended school to 
deliver a Bible study group to groups of 
children. The group have planned and 
delivered sessions based on the fortnightly 
Collective Worship theme using a Bible text 
as the media for the planning. The 
sessions have been extremely popular with 
the children with maximum possible 
attendance each week from children 
across the school. Feedback from the 
children has been extremely positive 
through a range of pupil voice activities. 
We are extremely grateful for the time and 
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effort of the parishioners in delivering 
these sessions for us. 
 
On a termly basis, school staff have 
headed up to Church for a staff meeting 
on an arranged theme which has been led 
by Reverend Vernon. Staff enjoyed the 
opportunity to have refreshments with 
parishioners prior to the material being 
delivered. This has meant a strong bond 
and relationship has been built between 
the staff and the Church community. 
These sessions have developed staff 
confidence and subject knowledge which 
has directly impacted on pupil progress 
and knowledge. 
 
In September, we applied for the Growing 
Faith Award which is a Diocese award for 
the working relationship between a Church 
and School. This involved gathering a 
range of evidence against a list of criteria. 
As a group, we completed the 
documentation looking at evidence-based 
strengths and identifying a range of next 
steps. This was submitted to the diocese 
for consideration. In November, we were 
delighted to be confirmed as prize winners 
of the award with some excellent feedback 
on the working relationship. We received 
the award in December from Bishop Sarah 
at the Church in a celebration session. 
Children in KS2 attended singing a range 
of songs. The choir performed to the 
audience and we were presented with the 
award which now proudly hangs in school 
and Church. We were joined by the 
Diocesan Director of Education and the 
Trust CEO for the award ceremony and 
were extremely proud of our achievement. 
 
In terms of curriculum development, the 
Church has supported developing 
Spirituality into the school curriculum. This 
was one of our main School Improvement 
Plan targets for the academic year. The 
school has gone for the window, mirror 
and door approach for Spirituality and has 
had several themed days throughout the 
year to embed this as part of the school 

curriculum. Pupils were keen to share their 
moments with staff adapting their lessons 
and planning to pursue this area in day to 
day teaching. This was very well supported 
by the staff meeting in school and through 
references in weekly Collective Worship 
both led by school staff and Reverend 
Vernon. 

Mr G. Scott (Principal) 
 

Uniformed Children’s and 
Youth work 

1st Cleadon Rainbows 

Our unit continues to go from strength to 
strength, we are full with 18 Rainbows, 2 
leaders and 3 young leaders. 
 
We have had another busy year having 
lots of fun. We went to the Cinema to see 
the new Disney film Moana 2, the girls 
loved it. We also went to a silent disco at 
St Andrew’s, Roker held by our Division. 
 
The Rainbows are also really enjoying 
working on their interest badges at home, 
the most popular badge still seems to be 
the Family Tree one. We have completed 
the Know Myself and Express Myself 
Theme Awards.  
 
The Rainbows continue to enjoy taking 
Rainbow Bear home for a week and telling 
everyone what they got up to with her. We 
ended the year with a Christmas party. 
 
Thank you to everyone who helps at 
Rainbows, parents and the girls 
themselves, without them we wouldn’t 
have so much fun. 
Lisa Nesworthy and Gemma Connolly 

(Rainbow Leaders) 

1st Cleadon Guides 

Our number increased from 13 in January 
to 20 by end of December, some of these 
Guides started as a result of friendships 
rather than Brownies moving up which was 
really positive news. 
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Our leadership team is 3 leaders, 1 leader 
in training and a young leader. 
 
We continued with our usual Guide 
program doing activities across all the 6 
themes and we did a Take Action Skills 
builder which our unit had not completed 
before. This focused around the idea that 
no matter who we are we can help whilst 
looking at environment, community and 
politics. We also made more time to play 
games this last year and introduced a few 
new ones, also easier with greater 
numbers. Crafts also included flowers for 
Mother’s Day, some tie dying and making 
“Christmas choir boys”. 
 
We had a few trips out to the local park for 
games and camp skills, to the beach, the 
division silent disco and bowling at 
Christmas. 
 
Some of our Guides went to Camp House 
in April with East Boldon Guides and we 
also shared a fab camp in July at 
Whittonstall having a festival theme which 
went down very well (that is after we got 
the Guide trailer out of the mud!!!). 

Lynne Carr (Guide Leader) 

1st Cleadon Rangers 

Our Ranger unit struggled in 2024 due to 
numbers as no new Guides due to move 
up and we were down to 3, of which one 
was doing exams so naturally took time 
out. They continued to enjoy crafts and 
some varied program activities. One came 
with the Guides and Rangers to our joint 
camp with East Boldon at Whittonstall in 
the summer. 
 
We made the decision when 2 of the girls 
decided to leave that we had to suspend 
the unit in September since Guide still did 
not have any 14 year olds looking to move 
up. 
 
East Boldon Guides opened a Ranger unit 
so it is hoped our older Guides in due 

course will join with them to make a bigger 
unit. Rangers often has peaks and troughs, 
and units come and go with the local 
needs so maybe back one day! 

Lynne Carr (Rangers Leader) 
 

30th South Shields (Cleadon All 
Saints’) Scout Group 

This year has been a vibrant and impactful 
one for our youth scouting sections, filled 
with growth, community service, and 
adventure. 
 
Squirrels & Explorers Celebrate First 
Birthday 
Our youngest members, the Squirrels 
(ages 4–6), marked their first anniversary 
with joyful celebrations, including games, 
cake, and the awarding of participation 
badges. This milestone reflects the 
successful launch of the Squirrel 
programme, designed to support early 
childhood development through informal 
learning and community awareness. 
 
Similarly, our Explorers celebrated their 
first year by initiating an entrepreneurial 
venture named "Brew Buggy," a coffee 
business that not only fosters business 
skills but also strengthens community ties. 
 
Scouts Support Local Soup Kitchen 
Demonstrating a strong commitment to 
community service, our Scouts organized 
fundraising activities to support a local 
soup kitchen. Their efforts not only 
provided much-needed resources but also 
embodied the Scout values of helping 
others and making a positive impact in the 
community. 
 
Cubs and Beavers Embark on Camping 
Adventures 
Our Cubs and Beavers embraced the great 
outdoors by participating in camping trips 
that offered opportunities for personal 
growth, teamwork, and the development 
of practical skills. These experiences are 
integral to the scouting journey, fostering 



 

 
 Page 21 

independence and a deeper connection 
with nature. 
 
We extend our heartfelt gratitude to all 
leaders, volunteers, parents, and 
supporters who make these enriching 
experiences possible. Your dedication 
ensures that our youth continue to grow 
into responsible, skilled, and 
compassionate members of our 
community. 

Glyn Purvis-McGinn 

Fellowship Groups 

Friends in Faith  

Friends in Faith is a Christian group 
meeting each month, except July and 
August, for fellowship and friendship. 
 
Members meet on the third Monday of the 
month at 11, Laburnum Grove, at 7.30pm.  
 
There was a maximum of 15 members 
attending this year. 
 
In 2024 we welcomed speakers on a 
variety of subjects including Rev’d Dick 
Bradshaw on Japan, Revd Kath Long on 
her time working in Salisbury Cathedral, 
the Quakers, the work of St. Benedict’s’ 
Hospice and Rev’d Jonathan Adams on his 
work in Palestine. 
 
At Christmas, the group held our usual 
bring your own food party, which included 
a quiz and carols accompanied by David 
Scrafton on his guitar.  
 
The group also held a coffee morning in 
May in aid of the St. Benedict’s Hospice.  
 
New members are always welcome. 

Jean Higgin 

Mothers’ Union  

In 2024 Mothers’ Union met every 2nd 
Thursday afternoon at 2.00pm in the 
Chapter House except for January and 
August. We have 18 members, including 
five who have joined us from closed 
Mothers’ Unions. We are now the only 
remaining one in the Jarrow Deanery. We 
have one member from Cleadon Methodist 
Church. We also have two home members, 
Margaret Robson and Kathleen Robinson. 
 
At every meeting we commenced with a 
service, led by President Linda Ferries. We 
used our blue MU book which includes 
services and prayers including prayers for 
members throughout the world. We also 
used various Mothers’ Union service 
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sheets. Linda chose the hymns and Bible 
readings. We then welcomed our speakers 
who included Rev’d Kath Long, Jean Baker, 
Gill Griffiths, Jenny Grant and Emma Duffy 
from Wearside Women in Need, to which 
we gave a donation of £100. On two 
occasions we held discussions amongst 
ourselves. Noelle Hayes continues to write 
excellent reviews for the Courier. 
 
In June we enjoyed attending the Mothers’ 
Union Festival in Durham Cathedral, 
proudly carrying our banner. Our final 
meeting of the year was our Advent 
service, held in church, led by Linda and 
accompanied by organist Simon.  
 
At the end of each meeting, we relaxed 
and chatted, with refreshments most 
generously provided by Margaret Laws. 
New members are always made most 
welcome. 

Jean Higgin 

Mission 

Children’s Society 

It was 114 years ago when a Sunday 
School teacher, called Edward Rudolph, 
founded The Children’s Society. Since 
then, the society has deeply valued the 
support, prayers and donations of Church 
of England parishes and supporters across 
the country. In helping children and young 
people live a happy, carefree childhood.  
 
I am pleased to report that All Saints’ 
Church, Cleadon continues to support the 
work of the Children’s Society and has over 
the last year contributed to the £870,000 
raised nationally to improve the lives of 
over 72,000 children in need.  
 
The supporters within the parish who are 
part of the home box collection scheme 
raised over £554. Guests at the coffee 
morning in July gave £133 and £28 was 
collected from the Christingle candles. 
Every coin counted and every donation 
gathered makes a difference. There are 
lots of other ways you can get involved in 
the work of The Children’s Society. To find 
out more you can visit 
childrenssociety.org/support.  
 
As home box coordinator thank you for 
your prayers, generosity and continued 
commitment. 

Anne Hudson 
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Outreach 

Pastoral Care Group  

We have eight members who meet each 
month at 11 Laburnum Grove. They are 
Beverley George, Jean Higgin, Anne 
Hudson, Jan McGill, Linda Ross, Ellen 
Smith, Val Wallbank and Margaret 
Westerberg. We were also joined by 
Methodist representative, Ian Sturrock. 
 
The group meet in person to pray and 
share thoughts and ideas with each other. 
Each member has a designated Care List 
which covers all those on the electoral roll 
and on the Parish Network. We are 
committed to contacting them in some 
way at least once a month, if not more. 
These contacts are reported on each 
month and action taken, if needed. 
 
The Parish Network has been kept up to 
date, with new members having been 
recruited. They work quietly, mostly 
unseen but vitally essential. They deliver 
cards and pray for those on their patch. 
We held a Get-Together for them in 
September to which many attended. 
 
There were five baptisms this year. 
Baptism, wedding and bereavement 
anniversary cards have been sent by Ellen, 
Linda and Val respectively. Gifts of bowls 
of hyacinths were again sent to more than 
ten sick or lonely people at Christmas, 
mainly thanks to George Wilson.  
 
Jean keeps a record of all funerals and 
arranges invitations to the All Souls’ 
service, which was held in October. These 
were delivered or e-mailed.  
 
The intercessions and request lists were 
sent out each week. 
 
We hope we have been able to respond to 
those in need in 2024, always with God’s 
help and grace. 

Jean Higgin 

Worship 

Home Communion 

Home Communion is available to anyone in 
the parish who is baptised and unable to 
attend Church. Please contact Rev Vernon 
Cuthbert if you wish to have home 
Communion. 

Vernon Cuthbert 

Readers, Sides People, Intercessors 
and Eucharist Assistants 

All Saints Church relies on a small number 
of volunteers from the congregation to 
support key roles in church services. These 
duties as Readers, Sides People and 
Eucharist Assistant are essential to the 
smooth running of services enabling the 
priest to focus on his role. We are truly 
grateful for their support.  
 
We welcome anyone who would like to join 
our volunteers and support our services. 

Beverley George 

Sunday Worship 9am 

This is our main act of worship as it has 
Young Saints in the Chapter House running 
alongside the early part of the service, and 
we sing. 
 
We use seasonal booklets for variety when 
the service is a celebration of Holy 
Communion.  
 
Our singing is supported by CD with some 
sung responses as part of the liturgy as 
well as the hymns. Participation is 
encouraged with Bible readers, 
intercessors and assistants at the 
Communion table all playing a role. 

Vernon Cuthbert 

Thursday Worship 10am 

This is a said service with an accompanied 
hymn sung at the preparation of the table 
for Holy Communion. 
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We use the seasonal booklets from 
Sunday’s 9am service unless outside of the 
seasons (Ordinary time if it is not Advent, 
Christmas, Epiphany, Lent, or Eastertide) 
when a booklet specifically for midweek 
worship is used. 
 
On some 1st Thursdays of the month our 
congregation is swelled by members of the 
Mothers’ Union. There are opportunities for 
the set Bible readings to be read by those 
attending. 

Vernon Cuthbert 

Support Activities 

Coffee 

On the second Saturday of each month 
throughout the year there has been a 
coffee morning held in the Old School 
Room. Six of these happy social gatherings 
have been aimed towards raising money 
for Church funds, the remaining months 
have been set aside to raise funds for 
designated charities such as Church 
Missionary Society, Christian Aid and The 
Children’s Society. Hospitality, in the way 
of coffee, tea, biscuits and scones have 
been provided by Margaret Laws, Leslie 
Smith and Anne Hudson. Help has also 
been gratefully accepted from everyone 
who gives a lending hand to putting up 
tables, clearing away and cleaning up after 
these events. 
 
During the morning of socialising, the chat 
is interrupted for the raffle which still 
proves popular. There is always a table full 
of a variety of prizes, which are kindly 
donated each month. 
 
As more coffee house venues are springing 
up within the community it is hoped that 
these regular monthly Saturday get 
togethers can be sustained. 
 
The Chapter House and Church are the 
chosen venues for coffee and catch up 
following the weekly services held on 
Sunday and Thursday morning. Fairtrade 
coffee is served from the pump flasks and 
it’s thanks to Helen Belsham and Lesley 
Smith who prepare these in advance prior 
to the Sunday and Thursday services 
respectively. Milk, tea, biscuits, and on 
special occasions cake, is all donated 
generously and much appreciated, as is 
the offer of help with washing up etc. It’s a 
joy that we have these welcoming facilities 
available. 

Anne Hudson 
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Communications Group 

As church members will know, we lost 
Brian Bage and Gordon Coxon during the 
year and Allan Bailey resigned due to ill 
health. We have recruited David Scrafton 
to the Group to enable things to carry on. 
 
We produce The Cleadon Courier each 
month. We really would welcome articles 
from anyone wishing to contribute, 
particularly the uniformed organisations 
and other groups such as Rainbow Way 
that do not already feature. The collation 
team included Allan Bailey, Anne Hudson, 
Margaret Laws, Ann Richardson, Walter 
Carr and Ken Oley. Shirley Newton does 
the printing. Thanks are due to them all 
for this work. 
 
Anne Hudson maintains the distribution 
lists and collects the subscriptions, as well 
as being Advertising Manager. Thank you, 
Anne, for this. Our advertisers change very 
frequently nowadays and some have 
withdrawn during the year. If you know of 
anyone who might wish to advertise, 
please pass their name to Anne. It also 
helps if readers who use businesses that 
advertise, mention The Courier, so that 
they know that their contribution is 
appreciated. 
 
The Thirty Second edition of the 
Information Booklet was produced at the 
beginning of the year, including 
information on the Methodist Church 
personnel and events. Copies are always 
available at the back of church and Parish 
Network members give a copy to 
newcomers as part of the welcome. 
 
Easter and Christmas cards were produced 
for village-wide distribution in conjunction 
with the Methodists. 
 
We are most grateful to all the distributors 
and would welcome a few more people to 
lighten the load for some. An 
advertisement on the All Things Cleadon 
Facebook page produced several willing 

volunteers. Celia Moore, who worships at 
Whitburn Parish Church, produced the 
paintings for both cards and we are 
grateful for her skilled artistry. 

Keith Higgin 

Friends of All Saints  

The membership of the Friends at the start 
of 2024 was 49 adults.  We 
purchased 320 Cleadon Couriers at a cost 
of £160.00 
 
Again we were unable to sell any plants 
and jams in the chapter house, 
however we did sell plants privately at a 
cost of £10.00. 
 
We wish to thank our 'Friends' for their 
help and support.  Anyone interested in 
joining The Friends  please contact us at 5 
Woodlands Road. It is £10 for an individual 
£15 for a couple per year. 

Helen and Ernie Belsham 

Gardening Team 

The church gardening team consists of 
about ten volunteers who meet up every 
other Monday morning. Our task is to keep 
the gardens looking good. To that end we 
cut and edge the lawns, trim the hedges, 
and maintain the flower beds.  
 
To fund the ongoing project, we have an 
annual coffee morning, and we also will be 
having an afternoon tea in June.  
 
We are a happy band of workers and 
welcome anyone who wishes to join our 
group. 

Dave Scrafton 

GiftAid 

During 2024 Jenny Grant passed on the 
role of GiftAid Administrator to Jen 
Flanagan. 
 
As always, we are very grateful to those 
who are able to GiftAid their donations 
allowing us to claim an extra 25% on the 
amount. If you are a taxpayer and would 
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like to gift aid in future through the Parish 
Giving Scheme, by standing order or using 
the envelope scheme, please speak to Jen 
or the treasurer. 
 
The Sum Up machine close to the main 
door allows us to take money by card or 
phone app; this has proved useful as so 
many people no longer carry cash. We are 
able to claim GiftAid on any donations 
under £30 made in this way. 
 
GiftAid is a very valuable part of our 
income. 

Vernon Cuthbert 

Health and Safety 

Health and Safety checks have been 
carried out in the church, wires from 
microphone by lectern need to be secured 
to the floor as this could be a trip hazard. 
This will be done immediately. Chapter 
House, Parish Hall and Old School Room 
have no other issues. 
 
First aid boxes all up to date. Fire alarm 
tests are ongoing weekly. Steps to boiler 
house are cleared of leaves periodically 
especially in winter. 
 
Church grounds and outbuildings all 
appear to be in order. Car park is in need 
of some repair but not essential. 
 
Health and Safety continues to be 
everyone's responsibility, if anyone 
sees anything untoward please report it to 
me it will be noted and addressed if 
necessary. 

Helen Belsham 

Net Zero Working Group 

The Church of England’s General Synod 
has recognised the climate emergency and 
called on all parts of the Church to become 
net zero carbon by 2030. 
One of the major causes of climate change 
is carbon dioxide emissions, which act as a 
greenhouse gas, trapping the heat of the 
sun.  

Net zero carbon means carbon emissions, 
which are eliminated/balanced with the 
use of renewables and carbon removal. 
So as a faithful response to the climate 
crisis, we are all called to reduce our 
carbon emissions.  
This commitment requires us all to take 
action to reduce our carbon footprint. This 
will involve making material changes to our 
buildings and adopting new behaviours 
that both reduce our energy use and 
switch usage to renewable sources. Our 
Diocese advised all churches in 2024 of the 
requirement to support the aim  to achieve  
Net Zero by 2030.   
At All Saints we have taken a number of 
actions to support this aim: 
• Appointed a PCC member to be lead 

Net Zero Champion – Beverley George. 
• We have set up a working group 

dedicated to achieving Net Zero with 
volunteers from the congregation. 

• We have completed the Diocese 
Energy Footprint Tool in 2024 to give 
us a baseline of our energy footprint 
for our church and church buildings. 

• Produced an Action Plan up to 2030 
with initiatives and actions to drive 
down our energy footprint. 

• Successfully applied for a Diocesan 
grant to support repairs to our parish 
hall flat roof to reduce damp entering 
and reduce warm air escaping. 

• Assessed our overall church estate and 
the rental offerings and agreed the 
decision to reduce the size of our 
church estate and reduce our utility 
bills through offering the Old School 
Room on a long lease. 

• Investigated the option to install Infra 
Red panels to one of our rooms to pilot 
the effectiveness and cost – 
installation not progressed at this time. 
But the data and information is ready 
for a future point.  

• Improved our facilities available for 
rental to generate more income to 
invest in facilities and make more 
carbon efficient.  This included the 
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refurbishment of our Upper Room and 
the toilets in the Parish Hall. 

 
We will be progressing to our year two 
elements of the Action Plan. 

Beverley George 

Parish Administrator 

Another year has passed and I am happy 
to say the groups here are still doing really 
well. I would like to welcome our latest 
group Swing fit who seem to have settled 
in nicely. 
 
I would like to thank you all for your 
patience concerning the Old Schoolroom, 
especially the groups that have been 
moved to other rooms hopefully everyone 
is now sorted and happy where they are.  
 
As always I think it’s important to mention 
the volunteers here at All Saints Church. 
We have several volunteers here at the 
Church. We have the ones who do the 
monthly magazine, then there are the ones 
that do the Church coffee morning and the 
social evening events, and then there’s the 
gardening team who keep the gardens 
looking so good especially this time of year 
and on into the summer. A big thank you 
to you all. 
 
I always try to call in after the Church 
service on a Thursday for a coffee and a 
chat it is so nice to see you all and I do 
appreciate it. 
 
Finally to the people who just call into the 
office to say hello my office door is always 
open and it is always a pleasure to see 
you. 

Shirley Newton 

Rainbow Way 

As in previous years, in 2024 the Rainbow 
Way Group focused our activities on 
actions towards the long term goals of All 
Saints Strategic Plan for 2030.  Our work 
has covered four key areas which are 
identified as the Red, Orange, Yellow and 

Green strands, and we have tried to work 
in ways which enable us to change and 
adapt to be relevant in today’s world, use 
our assets and resources for the benefit of 
all and work in partnership with others. 
Examples of our activities include: 
 
Red Strand – Be visible in our community 
as people who live and share Christian 
values   
We continue to develop our partnership 
with Cleadon Academy through regular 
weekly and one-off events. Bible stories 
Club is very popular and enjoyed by both 
the children and members of the 
congregation who lead the activities. In 
June we joined with the school to create a 
mini version of the Peace Doves art 
installation which was taking place at 
Durham Cathedral, with paper doves from 
all the children on display inside our 
church and a focus on praying for peace in 
our homes, communities and across the 
world. Over 170 children and adults visited 
the church to see the exhibition. The 
effectiveness of our church-school 
partnership was recognised on 17th 
December when Bishop Sarah presented 
us jointly with the Growing Faith 
Foundation Partnership Award.   
 
Orange Strand – Seek out and support 
where God is working in the community 
We are committed to working in 
partnership with our local community, 
starting with groups that use our facilities. 
In June we held meetings with leaders of 
the uniformed organisations and U3A to 
find out what was going well and where 
there was scope for development. 
Outcomes from these discussions were fed 
back to the PCC and resulted in action 
immediately on some items e.g. supporting 
indoor overnight camping experiences, and 
some longer projects such as making the 
parish hall a more attractive space for the 
community. We also had some very 
enjoyable social events including a 
Valentine’s quiz night, Christmas Quiz and 
Grand Prize draw.   
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Yellow Strand – Encourage and develop 
leaders for worship, fellowship and mission 
In February the Rainbow Way group had a 
half day at Cuthbert House to concentrate 
on our own spiritual development. 
Facilitated by Revd Canon Dr Alan Bartlett 
we reviewed, refreshed and re-focused 
ourselves. PCC’s six part in-house training 
which explored the role of PCC in leading 
worship, mission, and fellowship was 
completed in June.  
  
Green Strand – Care for God’s creation and 
live sustainably 
We continue to support Friends of 
Oakleigh Gardens and are taking steps 
through the work of the Net Zero Working 
Group to combat climate change and live 
sustainably.  
 
Our thanks to everyone who has helped us 
in moving forward this year. 

Marie Philpott. 


